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The MGH Institute acknowledges with thanks the participation of the Board of Trustees, administration,
faculty, staff, and students who contributed their ideas, time, and energy to ensure the success of these
Commencement events.

Share your favorite memories from today’s graduation events with us on Twitter and Instagram
(@MGHInstitute #MGHInstitute2017
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37" Commencement Ceremony

SATURDAY, THE 6" OF MAY
IN THE YEAR TWO THOUSAND SEVENTEEN
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AT TEN O'CLOCK IN THE MORNING

COMMENCEMENT CEREMONY
AT TWO O'CLOCK IN THE AFTERNOON

The Boston Convention and Exhibition Center (BCEC)
Boston, Massachusetts
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MGH Institute of Health Professions was founded to address the need for master clinicians, leaders in the health
care professions molded by the integration of theory and clinical practice in an interprofessional environment. In
1873, Massachusetts General Hospital (MGH) established one of the first schools of nursing—the Boston
Training School for Nurses—based on the principles of Florence Nightingale, which became the Massachusetts
General Hospital Training School for Nurses in 1896, and later, the Massachusetts General Hospital School of
Nursing. By the time this diploma school closed in 1981, it was the oldest continuously operating school of
nursing in the United States and was the predecessor to the MGH Institute’s School of Nursing.

Since many health care professions evolved from hospital-based needs, the MGH Institute’s educational programs
initially developed through on-site clinical training activities. The shift from hospital-based to college and
university-based education for health sciences raised several issues, including lack of integration between clinical
and didactic aspects of health care curriculum.

Ruth Sleeper, Director of the Massachusetts General Hospital School of Nursing from 1946 to 1966, recognized
the implications of these changes in nursing education and in 1964 promoted the idea of a free-standing, degree
granting institution affiliated with the hospital. In the late 1960s, hospital General Director Dr. John Hilton
Knowles expanded the idea to include all non-physician education programs for health care professionals and
proposed establishing an “MGH University™ which would offer hospital-based, advanced level training programs.

Creating a New School

In the early 1970s, Dr. Charles A. Sanders, Dr. Knowles’ successor, along with Dr. Henry Mankin, Chair of the
MGH Committee on Teaching and Education, and John E. Lawrence, Chair of the MGH Board of Trustees,
pursued the idea of creating an  affiliated graduate degree school.

In 1975, a petition to grant degrees was submitted to the Massachusetts Board of Higher Education. A public
hearing was held, at which local colleges and universities voiced opposition to establishing a free-standing school
governed by the hospirtal.

But in 1977, MGH was awarded degree-granting authority by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. The first
Provost (school leader), as well as program directors in dictetics, nursing, physical therapy, and social work, were
hired. In 1980, MGH Institute of Health Professions officially opened, admitting its first master’s students in
physical therapy and social work.

The First Decade

In 1980, the Institute began holding classes in Ruth Sleeper Hall in the basement of Mass General. The first
students enrolled in the dictetics program, and the Institute held its first graduation, awarding four certificates in
social work. In 1982, the first Master of Science in Nursing students were admitted. In 1983, the first degree, a
Master of Science in Physical Therapy, was awarded, and a new Master of Speech-Language Pathology program
began. In 1985, the MGH Institute was incorporated with an independent Board of Trustees, hired irs first
President, and received initial accreditation from the Commission on Institutions of Higher Education of the New
England Association of Schools and Colleges (NEASC).

Growth Through the 19905

Throughout the 1980s and carly 1990s, the MGH Institute continued to grow and change. A faculty award for
excellence in teaching was established and later named in honor of Nancy T. Watts, Professor Emerita, a
nationally prominent physical therapist and educator who was instrumental in the Institute’s founding. The
nursing program achieved specialized accreditation, the social work program closed, and students enrolled in the
speech-language pathology program which was renamed Communication Sciences and Disorders. The Institute
also moved from Massachusetts General Hospital into 101 Merrimac Street near North Station—the first time
faculty, staff, and students were together under one roof.

By 1994, when Partners HealthCare was formed by Massachusetts General Hospital and Brigham and Women's
Hospital, the MGH Institute’s enrollment had reached 500 students. The following year, the entry-level Master
of Physical Therapy program began, the dietetics program closed, and the nursing program revised its curriculum
to prepare nurse practitioners. In 1996, the speech-language pathology program was awarded teacher certification
by the Massachusetts Department of Education.



The Dawn of the 21st Century

The Institute found a permanent home to greet the 21st Century, when in 2000 it purchased Building 36, a
former joiners building in the Charlestown Navy Yard. Named the Catherine Filene Shouse Building after the
generous support from the Shouse Foundation, it was renovated into a state-of-the-art educational facility that
opened in December 2001.

Several programs were altered or added to the schools mix in the century’s first decade. Those included
converting the entry-level Master of Science in Physical Therapy degree into a Doctor of Physical Therapy
(2001), enrolling the first students in the Post-Baccalaureate Certificate in Medical Imaging (2004), and launching
accelerated Bachelor of Science in Nursing and Doctor of Nursing Practice programs (2007).

In 20085, the first Distinguished Alumni Award was presented at the 25th Commencement, while alumnae from
the MGH Nurses’” Alumnae Association began a yearly tradition of carrying the flag of the Massachusetts General
Hospital nursing school to symbolize the historical link between it and the MGH Institute’s School of Nursing,

Program and Campus Expansion

In 2007, the Institute held its first annual Gala to generate additional scholarship funds to support students
attending the school.

That same vear, Janis P Bellack, PhD, RN, FAAN, was named the Institute’s fifth president. Under her leadership,
the school began an unprecedented growth in programs, students, and facilities that continues to this day.

In 2008, The Institute expanded from one to three buildings as enrollment reached 900 students. Alex F.
Johnson, PhD, CCC-SLP, became the school’s first Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs,

In 2009, the graduate programs in nursing were designated as a new School of Nursing to better reflect the size
and scope of its academic offerings. The speech-language pathology, physical therapy, and medical imaging
programs were reorganized under the umbrella of a new School of Health and Rehabilitation Sciences, and the
clinical investigation program closed.

In 2011, the New England Association of Schools and Colleges re-accredited the Institute for another 10 years.

The Center for Interprofessional Studies and Innovation was created to foster entreprencurial activity, innovation,
and collaboration between faculty and students in the Institute’s academic disciplines. Enrollment exceeded 1,100
for the first time, while the number of alumni passed the 4,000 mark.

In 2012, the Institute expanded into a fourth building adjacent to the U.S.S. Constitution, better known as Old
Ironsides. The School of Nursing added a second admission cycle to the BSN program to meet rising demand,
while the first cohort of students enrolled in a new PhD in Rehabilitation Sciences program. The school also
began a Master of Science in Health Professions Education program, and the medical imaging program closed.

The first students enrolled in New England’s first entry-level Doctor of Occupational Therapy program in 2014,
while the School of Nursing programs and the Doctor of Physical Therapy program were each re-accredited for
another 10 years. The school added 14,000 square feet to create the new Center for Health & Rehabilitation
Research to accommodate faculty researchers who are leading the Institute’s growing focus on research, with
research funding surpassing $2 million for the first time in its history.

In 20135, the Institute expanded into its seventh building, creating a new Library and Study Commons, thereby
increasing its footprint to nearly 140,000 square feet—almost tripling the amount of campus space since 2007. A
new two-vear Master of Physician Assistant Studies program received provisional accreditation status (awarded to
new PA programs) and admitred its first class, and enrollment surpassed 1,500 students for the first time.

In 2016, the first PhD in Rehabilitation Sciences degrees were awarded to two graduating students.

In 2017, the Doctor of Occupational Therapy program received initial accreditation, and in May, both the
Doctor of Occupational Therapy and Master of Physician Assistant Studies programs are graduating their first
cohorts of students. With the Class of 2017, the number of alumni surpasses the 7,200 mark.



hwards, :Pummg and | {ooc.lmg Ceremony
School of Nursin o

Ballroom East/West - 10:00 a.m.
OPENING REMARKS

Inez Tuck, Dean
School of Nursing

KEYNOTE ADDRESS
Sheila Davis, DNE ANP-BC, FAAN, '08
Chief Nursing Officer
Chief of Clinical Operations Partners in Health

COMMENCEMENT AWARDS

Doctoral Award
The Lavinia Lloyd Dock Award for Scholarly Writing
Christine McNulty Buckley

Master's Awards
Harriet Towle Excellence in Clinical Nursing Practice Award
Stephanie Allard Chiappa
Rebecca Colvin Prize
Benjamin Yu
Josephine Mangio Keaveney Memorial Nursing Prize
Neuza Barros Fernandes
Exceptional Advanced Practice Clinician and Mentor Award
Sarah C. Rossmassler, MS, ANP-BC, ACHPN '01
Judith A. Fong Nursing Faculty Prize
Megan R. Mays, MS, WHNP-BC, ANP-BC '05
DAISY Faculty Award
Jason R. Lucey, MSN, RN, FNP-BC
Eleonor Pusey-Reid, DNP. MEd, RN, CCRN

Accelerated Baccalaureate Awards
Faculty and Student Recognition for Outstanding Leadership
Jennifer Francesca Kesselman
Julia Ellen Wagner
Faculty Recognition for Academic/Clinical Excellence
Hannah Rose Brickley
Johannes Mosquera Wilson

Loyd Nichols Staats Scholarship
Julia Ellen Wagner

Miriam "Mim" J. Huggard, SON '31 Nursing Scholarship
Anthony Paul Albina

Wetherill Award
Bruna Miranda Moro
Sally Ann VanderPloeg

PINNING AND HOODING CEREMONIES
CLOSING REMARKS

Inez Tuck, Dean

Class photos will be taken following this ceremony in room 210ABC - level 2.






